
 
      

                                 
Happy New Year! 

Welcome to year five of the Master Gardeners of Ontario, Inc. (MGOI) newsletter as we enter the second decade 
of the 21st century. And welcome to the January edition of the newsletter.  
 
Our focus is on you, Master Gardeners! This is your vehicle for providing updates, insights and the inside scoop 
from MGOI Board & Committee members, Directors, and the 30 Master Gardener groups throughout Ontario. The 
Newsletter features member milestones, new group projects and activities, short member profiles, upcoming 
events such as regional technical updates ς anything about the functioning and happenings of our groups and our 
members. Please feel free to submit pictures ς they are most welcome!  
 
Contributions to future editions ƻŦ ΨLƴǎƛŘŜ aDhLΩ Ƴŀȅ ōŜ ǎŜƴǘ ŀǘ ŀƴȅ ǘƛƳŜ ǘƻ the Newsletter Editor, Isabel 
Belanger, newsletter@mgoi.ca. 
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Milestones 
 

Master Gardeners of Ottawa-Carleton (MGOC) 
 
15 Year Anniversary 
Rebecca Last  

 
New MGiT 
Bette Belanger 

 
Master Gardener Status Achieved 
Nancy Fowler  
Agnieszka Maleszewska-Keough 

 
Member Profile 
Rebecca Last  
Lasting Influence 
Rebecca Last is well named, it turns out, because she has 
had a lasting influence as a gardener.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Rebecca is a well-known popular garden speaker in the 
Ottawa region ς prepared, well organized, at ease and 
confident. She is highly in demand within the speaking 
circuit of local horticultural clubs and societies.  
 
She is also active within MGOC, willing to volunteer for 
many different tasks ranging from taking minutes to 
member profiles to helping with fundraisers. She also makes 
delicious jams every year that fortunately for MGOC she is 
happy to share.  
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
Rebecca is proud to show off her own garden too, a 
glorious show in summer packed with edible plants and 
planted for wildlife as well, including a small pond and 
waterfall. 
 
Once again, Rebecca will be trekking to Toronto soon to 
present at Canada Blooms. This year she will be speaking 
about wildlife in the garden, including strategies for 
including food, shelter, and water as well as practices to 
encourage birds and beneficial insects to find a home 
ǘƘŜǊŜΦ LǘΩǎ ŀƴ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ǘƻǇƛŎ ƎƛǾŜƴ ƻƴƎƻƛƴƎ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴ ŦƻǊ 
dwindling species of wild songbirds and pollinators.  
 
Rebecca will also share with her Canada Blooms audience 
ways to certify the garden as wildlife habitat or a 
monarch butterfly waystation, encouraging them to 
consider ways to join the growing army of citizen 
scientists who are helping us to better understand how 
people are changing the natural world.  
 
In March, Rebecca will be celebrating fifteen years as a 
MG with MGOC. We value her wisdom, her generosity of 
spirit and her willingness to share her plant knowledge 
with others.  
 
She is among the first ς never last ς in sharing her many 
skills. MGOC is grateful for her many contributions.  
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

MG Rebecca Last underneath the grapes 
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Guelph ς Wellington Master Gardeners 
 

15 Year Anniversary 
Meg Graham 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

10 Year Anniversary 
Kat Granger 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
5 Year Anniversary 
Joanne Garnett  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

G-W Coordinator Donna Kahn presented each of the MGs 
above with their respective pins and a pink Cyclamen. 
 

New Master Gardener in Training 
Cris Calley Jones  
 
Welcome Cris, Guelph ς ²ŜƭƭƛƴƎǘƻƴΩǎ ƴŜǿ ƳŜƳōŜǊ who 
will hopefully spend many years with us! 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Meg Graham, left with Coordinator Donna 
Kahn 

Kat Granger, left with Coordinator Donna 
Kahn 

Joanne Garnett, left with Coordinator Donna Kahn 
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Northumberland Master Gardeners 
 
In Memorium 
Shirley Embree 

 
It is with great sadness that we announce the passing of our 
good friend and Master Gardener, Shirley Embree, on 
November 30, 2019. Shirley was a founding member of 
Northumberland Master Gardeners. 

 
Master Gardener Status Achieved 
Tanya Crowell 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 

Thunder Bay & District Master Gardeners 
 

30 Year Anniversary  

 

Congratulations to three Thunder Bay & District Master 
Gardeners who have received 30 Year Pins from MGOI for 
volunteering with our group! We are proud of Susan, 
Ralph & Aili who were three of the first fourteen Master 
Gardeners in Training: the beginning of the Thunder Bay 
& District Master Gardeners. Their ongoing commitment 
is still evident. After all these years they are all still active 
in our group offering knowledgeable gardening advice in 
our district.  
 

15 Year Anniversary 
Congratulations to Gwen Third who has received her 15 
year pin ς another commendable achievement! 

 
New Master Gardeners in Training 
Jan Adams 
Rosemary McNabb 
Andrea Steinhaeusser 
 
We are also pleased to welcome three Master Gardeners 
in Training who are in the midst of studying to attain their 
Master Gardener designation. Our members look forward 
to supporting you in this journey! 
 

 

 

From left to right: MGs Judy Harris, Shirley Embree, & Helen 
Lackey 
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Prince Edward County Master Gardeners 
 
Master Gardener Status Achieved 
Susan Warrack 

 
 

 
Member Profile 
Susan Warrack 

 
¢ƘŜǊŜΩǎ ƻƴŜ ƛƴ ŜǾŜǊȅ ƎǊƻǳǇΦ ¢ƘŜ ǇŜǊǎƻƴ ǿƘƻ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ǎǘŜǇǎ 
forward to lend a hand or help someone else. The person 
you can count on, the one who is friendly and kind to 
everyone.  
 
In The County we are lucky to have Susan Warrack. She 
works tirelessly for Master Gardeners, keeps us in touch 
with ΨTree The CountyΩ, is involved with ΨNeighbourwoodsΩ 
tree inventory in Bloomfield, works with PEC Field 
Naturalists and the Prince Edward Point Bird Observatory, 
and is a member of the Macaulay Heritage Gardens crew.  
 
{ǳǎŀƴΩǎ ǎƳƛƭƛƴƎ ŦŀŎŜ ŀƴŘ ƎƻƻŘ ƴŀǘǳǊŜ ƳŀƪŜǎ ¢ƘŜ /ƻǳƴǘȅ 
what it is. She is a wonderful person and we were so happy 
to celebrate her certification as a Master Gardener. 
 
 
 
 
Photos and text: Ren Duinker 
 
 
 
 

 

Retirement 
Steve Storms 
 
Steve joined Master Gardeners in 2004 and brought his 
kindness, friendly personality and vast gardening 

knowledge 
to our 
community 
for the next 
fifteen 
years. 
 
He worked 
for the town 
of Belleville 
and 
designed 
many of 
their 
gardens.  
For those of 
you who 
drive by 
Belleville on 
Highway 

401, you no doubt will be familiar with the planting of the 
Canadian flag on a hill. Steve assisted with that design 
and supervised the planting of 30,000 begonias. The town 
is more beautiful thanks to his efforts.  
 
After retiring from full-time employment, he dedicated 
his time to personal interests. Steve is one of those rare 
combinations of woodworker, artist and all-round 
technical genius. 
 
Steve was always there; he would pull into the plant sale 
with his truck AND trailer packed with plants from his 
beautiful garden. He volunteered and connected with 
other gardeners at the {ƳȅƭƛŜΩǎ nursery, Seedy Saturday 
and numerous other MG events. IŜΩƭƭ ōŜ ŀ ǾŜǊȅ ƘŀǊŘ ŀŎǘ 
to follow. 
 
 Steve has one of the most spectacular gardens in the 
ŀǊŜŀ ŀƴŘ ƘŜ ƛƴǘǊƻŘǳŎŜŘ ƳŜ ǘƻ ƳƻǊŜ Ǉƭŀƴǘǎ ǘƘŀƴ LΩƭƭ ŜǾŜǊ 
remember. Being invited for a cold beer in his garden was 
a treat and a tradition I will continue as long as the back 
gate is open. 
 
Thanks for everything Steve! 

 

Our newest Master Gardener, Susan Warrack 
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The Changing Face of Prince Edward County 
 
Over the last few years Prince Edward County has 
undergone a huge transformation. People have discovered 
The County and they are moving here, opening businesses 
and making a life. These dynamic young people have all 
recently joined our MG group and we are thrilled with the 
enthusiasm and talent they have brought with them. The 
future is looking very bright. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
(All photos courtesy of Ren Duinker) 

Sarah McParland 

Michael Rose McCall 

Marc de Leon 

Katie Middleton 
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Profiles ς New Directors 
By Pam Love, Director of Membership 

 
Introducing Pamela Dallaire, Director of Operations, MGOI 
 
 

Pam has taken on the role of Director of Operations effective January 1, 2020.  
 
Pam joined Master Gardeners in 2015 when she started the new Cochrane 
District MG group, a satellite of Thunder Bay. Because of the large geographical 
area her group covers, Pam uses her energy and ability to investigate and apply 
collaborative technologies to connect people and facilitate learning.   
 
Pam is passionate about growing vegetables, roses, and hardy perennials in her 
zone 3 garden as well as being involved with creating the Milkweed Corridor 
between Timmins and Smooth Rock Falls.  
 
Welcome Pam! Thank you for stepping up to the Board.      
 
 

  
 
 
 

Introducing Dr. Carol Tuck-Riggs, Treasurer, MGOI 
 
Carol has taken on the role of Treasurer effective immediately.   
 
Carol joined Master Gardeners of Niagara in 2018 and brings a wealth of 
accounting credentials and related experience to the role. What she likes 
best about being a Master Gardener is meeting interesting people, having 
lots of opportunities to learn and helping to push an environmental focus.  
 
Carol has helped organize the Shaw Garden Tour, Herb Greenhouse Day, 
ŀƴŘ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ŀŎǘƛǾƛǘȅ ǘŀōƭŜǎ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ bƛŀƎŀǊŀ {ŜŜŘȅ {ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅΦ  
 
Welcome Carol! Thank you for stepping up to the board.   
 
 
 
 
 
 

 


